Faculty Senate Minutes

February 8, 2010
Present:  Mary Carrabba, Doyne Mraz, Mark Siders, Dennis Slattery, Steven Jessup, Sherry Ettlich, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn, Mada Morgan, Anne Chambers, Dave Carter, Dennis Dunleavy, Kathleen Page, Ellen Siem, Donna Mills, Bill Hughes, Terry DeHay, Paul French, Pete Nordquist, Michael Naumes, Jody Waters

Absent: Maggie McClellan, Greg Pleva, Robin Strangfeld, Emily Miller-Francisco

Visitors: Mary Cullinan, Jim Klein, Alissa Arp, Pat Acklin, Roger Pugh, Craig Morris, Jonathan Eldridge, Ryan Chaddock, Laura O’Bryon

Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:00 pm
Agenda:

1. Approval of minutes from January 25, 2010
Motion to approve by Mraz; seconded by Slattery. Motion passed with none opposed; none abstained. 

2. Announcements:
DeHay announced that Nancy Murphy, Professor of Christian Philosophy at Fuller Theological Seminary will be speaking at SOU on February 17th, at 7 pm in the Meese Room on “Do Christians Need Souls”; and on February 19th in Science 118 on “Moral Responsibility and Free Will”. 

3. Comments from President Cullinan

President Cullinan thanked all involved for a successful Preview Weekend and Academic Fair. Matt Stillman has confirmed that enrolment numbers are up: 2.5% overall with a 3.4% increase in FTE over Winter 09. Total enrollment is 5,662, which is slightly higher than earlier figures reported. This is good news, but we need to acknowledge that these figures represent hard work and a directed effort to increase and maintain enrollment. Roger Pugh, an enrollment specialist, previously of CSU Stanislaus, has been here several times over the past 3-4 months consulting on our enrollment issues. Pugh will report to Senate at this meeting. He has offered good analysis and skills, but it has become clear that a permanent enrollment management position is needed, which was discussed at Advisory Council’s last meeting. It will continue to be crucial to establish a systematic approach to goal setting and forecasting, connecting budget to planning, and target marketing and recruiting, particularly to ensure that enrollment goals are realistic and make sense academically.  

Cullinan announced that a search for an Assistant Vice-President for Enrollment will begin shortly. This position will be housed in Academic Affairs and will report directly to the Provost. In addition to enrollment, Financial Aid and Admissions will also move under Academic Affairs and should bring better articulation of these roles and functions.  This is not a new line, but a reorganization of previously unfilled positions, such as the Associate Director of Registration and Records. The search will open immediately with intent to fill the position for a July 1, 2010 start date. Jonathan Eldridge will chair the Search Committee. Cullinan reiterated that the good enrollment figures this term were not luck, but a focused effort to build on our strengths and skills; we need the investment in this new position to continue this trajectory.

4. Comments from Provost Klein:

Provost Klein also thanked those involved with Preview Weekend and reported that the Associate Provost Search Committee has been finalized. Members are: Greg Miller, Chair (CAS), Terry DeHay, Faculty Senate (CAS), Dan Rubenson, Chair (CAS), Mary Jane CedarFace, Faculty At-Large (Library), Jo-Anne Lau-Smith (Education), Raj Parikh (Business), Laura O’Bryon (Student Affairs), Sophia Neilson (SEIU), Katherine Gohring (ASSOU).

SOU has just signed an academic exchange agreement with Shinshu University in Japan. Students from either institution will be able to study at the other with no additional tuition costs. Intensive Japanese instruction with tuition waived will be available for SOU students at Shinshu, but 2-3 years of Japanese instruction is recommended. Contact Jim Klein or Gary Miller (International Programs) for more information. 

Klein also provided an update on the Task Force on Committees, which is currently focusing on communication procedures. 

Questions/Comments:

DeHay requested a brief report on the Diversity Conference held on Friday February 5th. Jonathan Eldridge reported the success of the conference and recognized Rush Johnson for his leadership and organization. It is hoped that the planning and ideas that were raised at the event will be the beginning of an ongoing conversation that helps advance progress on diversity and inclusion on campus, including more directed organizing and opportunities. 

5. Student Senate Report from Ryan Chaddock:

ASSOU will hold a referendum on its new constitution and changes to student government. Voting is planned for next week, with results hoped for by Friday. Implementation of changes will move forward as soon as possible. Chaddock also announced a contest to design a new ASSOU logo.

ASSOU Communication Director Brianna Heath announced the first State of the Student Body Address, to be held Monday February 22, 6 pm in the SU Arena. ASSOU President Taylor York will deliver the speech; all students and faculty are encouraged to attend. Heath also requested names of students who stand out or who have made outstanding contributions to their studies, to campus life or other aspects of SOU to be honored at this event. Faculty can nominate deserving students via e-mail: assougov@gmail.com Please send the name of the student, his/her e-mail address, and a brief description of why this student deserves recognition. 

French acknowledged the good work and leadership of ASSOU. 

6. AC Report (Bill Hughes):

Advisory Council’s February 1st meeting focused on agenda items for the upcoming meeting, as well as a lengthy discussion of issues raised during the open senate discussion in the January 25th meeting. Concerns about communication and transparency between faculty, administration and faculty governance were discussed. Members of Advisory Council note the perception of faculty members that administrators are not fully consultative, while also recognizing the significant efforts made by the current administration and faculty governance to encourage open dialogue. Administration may need to be more vocal about their efforts.

During this meeting, it was suggested that an open Q & A meeting with the president and provost be held for faculty to bring concerns and issues forward. Cullinan noted that this had been suggested as part of the recent State of SOU address, but may not have been appropriate due to the reception to follow, and both Klein and Cullinan are very receptive to planning such an event. Date/time will be announced shortly; questions will be taken both by attendees, as well as by prior submission for those who wish to remain anonymous. 

Information Items:

7. Enrollment Management Strategies (Roger Pugh)
Pugh is a retired Enrollment Management Specialist, previously of CSU Stanislaus, with roughly 37 years of experience in education, 30 of which were in higher education, and many years working in enrollment, financial aid, and academic advising. At the request of President Cullinan, he has made several visits to SOU, starting in October, 2009. He advocates an approach to enrollment management that integrates analysis of what the institution is actually capable of, numbers of students, majors, growth capacity and academic quality and success: a “where and how to grow” approach. 

On his visits, he has met with Deans, Academic Support staff, Student Affairs (including Orientation and Advising) and others, and has helped identify what is working and what is not in our enrollment management. His suggestions for SOU include:

· Increasing incentives to new students with housing scholarships and attractive recruiting packages

· Using resources that the university has to attract students (e.g. focusing on proximity to California and the good success we have had recruiting there)

· Implementing “multiple responses” by faculty and enrollment staff to reach out and contact prospective students 

· Enhancing enrollment management rather than just increasing student numbers

· Being more strategic and proactive in managing enrollment.

Questions/Comments:

Waters asked for Pugh’s thoughts on why enrollment has been low. Pugh suggests that image has been an issue; that, relative to the population area the university serves, he sees a need to “tell the story” and “sell the story” more effectively. He also noted the previous challenges faced during retrenchment but that the current increase in FTE represents a significant benchmark that needs to be protected; that we need to “stay on top of it” by enlisting faculty, enrollment services, and rebuilding key administrative areas. Inconsistencies and turnover in enrollment services seem to have hurt us, but currently he sees good people doing good work in many places, in both enrollment and across campus. 

He felt strongly that increasing faculty involvement in “selling” SOU would be effective, and advocates a strategic approach based on solid analysis of where growth is needed and can be absorbed. Not all departments can and should grow. Comparator small, private institutions have seen significant success capitalizing on strength areas and well-conceived plans based on work with individual departments rather than a “shotgun” approach. He and Cullinan both stressed the budget challenges, and the need for budget and enrollment planning to be done in concert.

Mraz asked how much of an increase in student population could be managed with current resources. Pugh responded by suggesting a first step is to look at the capacity of individual classes and assessing capacity for growth in terms of space and faculty resources, as well as implementing support services. He does, however, feel that the early enrollment figures from this term suggest that there is room for expansion in terms of student numbers, but that data need to be examined closely. He also recommends targeting undeclared students and working to channel them into majors, particularly focusing on where growth is needed. The HEC may change the makeup of the student population. Finally, individual departments that want growth need to be identified.

Ettlich requested the “top three things that faculty can do (are doing and can improve).” Pugh suggested:

1. Individual meetings for prospective students and parents during campus visits; the value of one-on-one time with a faculty member cannot be overstated, particularly in conjunction with a well-designed campus tour and visit;

2. Supporting programs like Preview Day; letting students know what they need and providing a road map to the major;

3. Understanding your major – having good data about student retention.

In addition, individual communication from specific departments is valuable to a student looking at the institution, as well as collaboration with the other units and offices working on enrollment. 

With respect to the need for data concerning retention and student trends in individual majors, Waters noted that the work of Katie Pittman and Mark Siders on the FAST system is extremely valuable and thanked them. 

8. Center for Emerging Media and Digital Art (Alissa Arp)

Dean Arp discussed the new center as an interdisciplinary and virtual center that, currently, involves the joint participation of Communication, Art and Computer Science. Several years of hard work and planning have helped this vision come to fruition, thanks to Miles Inada, Dennis Dunleavy and Warren Hedges who initiated the Digital Media Foundations curriculum that serves as the groundwork for the center. Arp is excited about this center and its potential role in advancing goals set out in the Master Academic Plan; she has recently visited departments across campus to discuss the center and how departments/faculty can contribute.  

As an interdisciplinary unit, the center serves the liberal arts curriculum of the university, as well as expands the existing DMF curriculum in a number of ways; it will also help students integrate major and minor areas of study and will potentially serve as a springboard into other majors. The idea of creating a new major is under discussion.

A search is underway for a Director to lead this center; committee members include senators Ellen Siem, Dennis Dunleavy and Pete Nordquist. The position description is relatively open and broad; priorities are to find a candidate with vision and leadership skills to move this center forward. This is a faculty position with elements of administration involved. Activities that the center’s director will manage will include curriculum and planning, and seeking input and working with various groups, including students, other faculty and community members.

The center also responds to the incentive and desire for film courses and curriculum here; building on the already rich performing arts opportunities, but recognizing the emerging digital platform, as well, which is seen as a rich area for recruitment, faculty teaching and scholarship opportunities and growth.

Questions/Comments:

Siders requested clarification on plans for a future major and minor and administrative structure, specifically if and which department would house the Center Director and/or major. Arp stated that the Center Director will report to the Dean, and may possibly be housed in either Communication or Art later. Siders wondered if it could be “scary” for this position to be outside the department chain of command, and lack of clarity on, for example, where graduation applications would be sent. Ettlich noted a bylaws change would be required if a major or minor were offered outside of an existing department as curricular programs need to be within a department. However, Interdisciplinary Studies does exist as a major and a minor. Siders continued to question the administrative structure of a “virtual center”. DeHay noted that this unit may become a department, and Arp concurred with some lack of clarity involved in a new and undefined structure, but feels that it need to remain open to best serve student needs and so that it evolve in the best way possible. She agreed that it is, to some extent, an experiment, but that she brought this vision forward to the President and Provost with confidence that the right individual, with energy and vision, will be able to move the center forward. 

Dunleavy offered some clarification on the DMF curriculum, which began in 2006, as a collaboration between Art and Communication and has been a successfully interdisciplinary project that has taken on a “life of its own,” offering new and unique opportunities. 

Returning to administrative issues, Ettlich clarified that an interdisciplinary program can be housed in a department, offering SSPC as an example of a department that is home to several interdisciplinary programs. Bylaws require at least an existing reporting structure, but do not prevent interdisciplinary programs from existing without a specific department “home.” However, as the bylaws currently read, a degree program (major/minor/certificate) may exist outside a department structure, reporting to the Provost.

Chambers asked Arp for more details on a “virtual center.” Arp responded: that the Center Director is not part of a department, but provides leadership and oversight of faculty involvement in curriculum, scheduling, etc., while the faculty are in departments; the center is an organizational but not a physical entity. Chambers asked about the status of Applied Multimedia, which was sunsetted during retrenchment and no longer exists. Dunleavy added that its courses have been folded into Art, which, Arp noted, has not been an ideal fit. 

Brief discussion on the hiring of the Center Director concluded with clarification from Dunleavy, Klein and Arp on the job description, which includes a broad skill set including teaching, leadership, expertise with technology and other qualifications. 

9. Student Senate “Team” (Dennis Slattery)

At the January 25th meeting, Slattery offered to attend ASSOU meetings as Faculty Senate representative; he can commit for the next two meetings, but requested alternates for scheduling reasons. Dunleavy and Hughes indicated availability and/or willingness and will follow up with Slattery. Others please contact Slattery via e-mail.

Discussion Items
10. University Studies Committee Review of Exploration Courses (Elizabeth Whitman)
USC will soon be distributing questionnaires to faculty teaching lower-division Exploration Sequence courses to review learning objectives. In 2006, when the new University Studies curriculum rolled out, new Integration and existing Synthesis and Application courses were reviewed, but lower division offerings have not been subject to review. Assistance from faculty will be essential. 

Whitman stressed that these questionnaires will be used only to collect data about University Studies offerings, not to measure teaching effectiveness or for approval of courses. All faculty teaching grandfathered Explorations Sequence courses will be contacted and asked to complete a brief short answer questionnaire. Data will be used to determine whether University Studies goals are being met and to articulate with strategic planning. Waters asked for clarification on outcomes if individual courses are determined to not meet the goals of the University Studies curriculum; Whitman and Morgan confirmed that no action will be taken, but we need to assess these courses. 

It was noted that the questionnaire is quite lengthy, leading to discussion about the demands placed on faculty members. Initial “pilots” of the questionnaire by Siem and Waters suggest it takes between 30-45 minutes to complete. Mills noted that 73 courses are listed, and asked how many faculty members this involves; Morgan estimated around 30. Mills proposed that chairs complete these questionnaires to streamline the process. USC committee members reiterated that faculty who teach these classes are the ideal data source, but, in cases where multiple instructors teach the same course number, they can collaborate and provide group data. Morgan proposed that, when a course is taught by multiple instructors, they should get together to create the response for that course which would allow for comprehensive and accurate reporting, and also help instructors keep different sections of the same course parallel in terms of the University Studies goals.

Ettlich requested that these data be returned to chairs to help departments work with faculty to make sure they are meeting requirements and asked if syllabi can be submitted for review, as well. Whitman clarified that syllabi are requested, from each faculty member who teaches one of these courses.

DeHay reminded senators to take this information back to chairs and to direct further questions, feedback and suggestions about this process to Whitman.

11. Curriculum Committee (Pat Acklin)

New courses approved by Curriculum Committee were sent out for approval. Discussion of OAL, and PE/Dance courses took place. Acklin made note that OAL 425 Program Evaluation was a new and exciting offering. Morgan asks all to remember that if a course is listed as University Studies, it must be brought forward to the USC. Approval of courses will be brought forward as an action item at the February 22nd meeting.

12. Remedy for Mistaken Years in Service at Hire (Sherry Ettlich)

The previous Provost mistakenly granted years in service at hire towards tenure, as well as promotion, which violates the bylaws. Therefore, Provost Klein has proposed that individuals who were granted years in service towards tenure be offered the choice of waiting until fifth year at SOU to apply for deadline, as specified in the bylaws; or, using the years in service granted at hiring and applying for tenure earlier, reducing the tenure clock by the number of years in service granted at hire. This allows correction to the error made when these individuals were hired, but also honors the contractual agreement to which the university is bound. Ettlich noted that this is a good compromise and should serve the group of faculty hired during the previous provost’s tenure fairly. Klein wanted to make this a shared decision by requesting Senate approval. 

Siders and Naumes requested clarification on points regarding tenure requirements and years in service. Ettlich noted that these two choices will meet needs of all faculty who were affected by this, and that the 7th-year terminal contract continues to apply, except for professional faculty. 

DeHay called for a motion to suspend the 2-week waiting period; Waters made this motion, Chambers seconded. In discussion, Naumes asked why this decision was being rushed. Several responded that the decision seems to require little further discussion and vote was taken; the motion passed with none opposed and no abstentions. Nordquist asked if this would require a bylaws change; Ettlich clarified that this was an error and implementation of this accommodation will correct it. 

Nordquist moved to accept Provost Klein’s recommendation; Waters seconded. Motion passed with no opposition or abstentions.

DeHay adjourned the meeting at 5:40 pm. 

